Predicting academic achievement and cognitive ability from child and parent perceptions of

ability

by

Kathleen E. Kennedy

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Education

in

School and Clinical Child Psychology

Department of Educational Psychology University of Alberta

© Kathleen E. Kennedy, 2017

Abstract

Cognitive ability is the best predictor of academic achievement however, a large proportion of the variance with respect to academic achievement remains unexplained. Research has recently focused on motivational variables such as ability perceptions in an effort to better understand the unexplained variance in academic achievement. Past studies have demonstrated the importance of self-perceptions of ability in the prediction of academic achievement above and beyond general cognitive ability in multiple academic domains. Similarly, parents' perceptions of their child's ability have been shown to be a powerful predictor of the academic achievement. No studies, however, have examined both and parent perceptions of ability across a variety of domains yet. Therefore, the present study aimed to address past limitations and thereby systematically examine the extent to which children's self-perceptions of ability and parents' perceptions of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability predicted their objectively measured ability in these areas. A sample of 23 children and their parents completed self and parent perception of ability questionnaires. Results indicated children were only able to accurately predict their own reading ability whereas parents were able to accurately predict their child's ability in the areas of writing, math, overall academic achievement, and general cognitive ability. Future research should consider including teacher perceptions of ability as a separate valuable source of information with respect to a child's academic achievement. In practice, perhaps having parents foster their child's perception of their own ability will enhance the child's self-perception and ultimately allow the child to reach their academic potential.

This thesis is an original work by Kathleen E. Kennedy. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, No. Pro00066496, August 16th, 2016.

Acknowledgements

I would first like to thank my supervisor Dr. Damien Cormier. I appreciate your continued guidance and academic mentorship throughout the duration of my Master's degree. I especially valued your dedication to supporting both my academic and professional goals. Your constructive feedback and direction throughout the thesis process made this project possible and for that I am very grateful. I look forward to having you as my supervisor throughout my doctoral degree.

Thank you to my committee members Dr. Martin Mrazik and Dr. Okan Bulut. I am truly grateful for you taking time out of your busy schedules to examine my work and provide me with valuable feedback.

I would also like to thank my cohort members for their endless support throughout the past two years. It was an extremely important part of my academic experience to have the opportunity to be supported by and collaborate with such strong and driven young women. I wish you all the best in your future endeavors.

Last, but certainly not least, I would especially like to thank my family. Mom, Dad and Maggie, you have been such an amazing support system. I appreciate the effort you made to make sure that despite the distance I still could count on my family at any time.

Table of Contents

I	ntroduction	1
	Motivation as a Factor in Academic Achievement	2
	Models to understand motivation	3
	Self-Perceptions of Cognitive Ability	4
	Theoretical Framework: Expectancy-Value Theory	5
	Expectancy-value theory: John Atkinson (1964)	5
	Modern expectancy-value theory	7
	Expectancy of success	9
	Intrinsic value	11
	Socializers	12
	Perceptions of Ability	13
	Child perceptions	13
	Parent perceptions	13
	Limitations of Previous Research	14
	Present Study	16
N	Aethod	17
	Participants	17
	Procedure	17
	Measures	18
	Children's self-perceptions of ability	18
	Parent's perceptions of their child's ability	19
	Academic achievement	20

WIAT-III ^{CDN}	20
WJ-IV ACH	20
Cognitive ability	21
WISC-V ^{CDN}	21
SB-5	21
Results	22
Descriptives	22
Regression Analyses	23
Children's self-perceptions of ability	23
Parent perceptions of their child's ability	24
Discussion	25
Children's self-perceptions of ability	25
Parent perceptions of their child's ability	24
Do Perceptions of Ability Matter?	27
Implications for Practice	27
Directions for Future Research	28
Teachers as socializers	28
Parent attitudes	28
Overlap of motivation models	29
Limitations	29
Conclusion	31
References	33
Appendix A	38

Appendix B	40
Appendix C	42
Appendix D	43
Appendix E	45

List of Tables

Table 1. Items Used to Assess Child's Ability Beliefs	10
Table 2. Median Values for All Measures	22
Table 3. Children's Self-Perceptions of Ability Models	23
Table 4. Parent Perceptions of Child's Ability Models.	24

List of Figures

Figure 1. Eccles and Colleagues' Motivational Model of Achievement and Performance	8
Choice.	

ability.

Introduction

Academic achievement is considered to be a critical prerequisite for later academic and vocational success (e.g., Jimerson, Egeland, & Teo, 1999; Karbach et al., 2013; Schmidt & Hunter, 1998; Williamson, Appelbaum, & Epanchin, 1991). As a result, much research has been dedicated to the identification of both cognitive and non-cognitive variables that contribute to academic achievement. One cognitive variable that has been the focus of research with respect to academic achievement is cognitive ability. Cognitive ability typically refers to the overall score as represented by a measure of intellectual functioning. For example, one commonly used measure of cognitive ability used to assess children's intellectual functioning in Canada is the *Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children – Fifth Edition (WISC-V^{CDN}; Wechsler, 2014)*. Several scores are generated from this measure including a Full-Scale IQ Score (FSIQ) which serves as a measure of the child's overall intellectual functioning or cognitive ability (Wechsler, 2014). For the purpose of the present discussion, cognitive ability represents and refers to an individual's overall intellectual functioning as represented by scores generated from commonly used measures of cognitive ability such as the FSIQ on the *WISC-V^{CDN}*.

With respect to cognitive variables and academic achievement, cognitive ability is the best predictor of academic achievement—accounting for approximately 50-60% of the variability in reading, writing and mathematics achievement (Veas et al., 2015; Deary, Strand, Smith & Fernandes, 2007). It is, therefore, not surprising that cognitive ability is the most studied variable used to predict academic achievement (Colom & Flores-Mendoza 2007; Lu, Weber, Spinath & Shi, 2011; Watkins, Lei & Canivez, 2007). For example, among elementary

school students, the correlation is the strongest (r = .58), whereas the observed correlation between cognitive ability and academic success for high school and university students is considerably weaker (r = .24, r = .23 respectively; Poropat, 2009). Although cognitive ability is an established, powerful predictor of academic achievement, there is still a large proportion of the variance with respect to academic achievement that remains unexplained. Therefore, it is important to consider other variables, aside from cognitive ability, in an effort to best support children in achieving academic success.

Motivation as a Factor in Academic Achievement

One of the non-cognitive variables that has gained a great deal of attention from researchers in explaining academic achievement is motivation. Researchers in the area of motivation are generally interested in investigating how people think and what drives their behavior (Wigfield et al., 2015). Current research focuses on an individual's beliefs, values and goals, which function as the primary influences on motivation (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002; Wigfield et al., 2006). Furthermore, an individual's level of motivation is thought to involve cognitive, conscious, and affective processes, which are at least somewhat under the control of the individual being studied (Wigfield et al., 2015).

Researchers have examined variables pertaining to motivation in an effort to determine how these variables affect achievement in various domains. Much of this research has focused on children in school settings. Children's motivations typically relate to task choice in school or other achievement settings (e.g., extracurricular activities), task persistence, strength of task engagement and task performance (Wigfield et al., 2015). In a recent meta-analysis, which aimed to determine the effect of motivation on student achievement, 205 studies were examined and the results indicated that motivation had a low level positive effect on student achievement (r = .27; Özen, 2017).

Models to understand motivation. There are several models grounded in motivational theory which have been developed to better understand a child's achievement motivation or performance on tasks at which an individual could objectively succeed or fail (Wigfield et al., 2015). For example, expectancy-value theorists have used their models to conceptualize achievement motivation. Expectancy-value theories uphold the notion that behavior is a function of the expectancies one has and the value of the goal that an individual is working towards (Atkinson, 1957). An expectancy-value approach predicts that when there is more than one behavior possible, the selected behavior will be the one with the greatest combination of expected success and value. It is presumed within expectancy-value theories that people are goal-oriented individuals. Therefore, the behaviors they engage in response to their beliefs and values are undertaken to achieve some end (Atkinson, 1957). Expectancy-value theories typically focus on cultural, social or other factors that may influence a child's achievement motivation such as a child's task choice, persistence or performance (Wigfield et al., 2015).

One variable assumed to influence both the expectancy and value components of the model are ability beliefs. This type of belief, also known as competency beliefs, refer to how a child assesses his or her competence. This variable has demonstrated predictive value for academic achievement (see Spinath et al., 2006). Further, differences in child ability beliefs measured in the elementary school years have been found to predict school course, college major and occupational choices made in future years (Eccles, Vida & Barder, 2004; Musu-Gillette et al., 2014; Simpkins, Davis-Kean & Eccles, 2006).

It is further assumed within expectancy-value frameworks, that social cognitive variables such as ability beliefs are, in turn, influenced by variables such as a child's interpretation of a socializer's expectations and beliefs with respect to their task performance (Wigfield et al., 2015). A socializer refers to an individual such as a parent or teacher and it is posited that parents act as expectancy socializers for their child's ability perceptions (Eccles et al., 1983). Research has demonstrated that children's academic-related ability beliefs show increasingly strong associations with parent perceptions of their child's academic ability, measured intelligence and teacher-rated academic achievement (i.e., grades; see Spinath and Spinath, 2005).

Taken together, expectancy-value models provide researchers with a solid conceptual framework for exploring the development of achievement motivation for two reasons. First, these models include several motivation focused constructs which are discussed frequently in the field of educational psychology such as ability beliefs. Second, these models focus on various socializers' (e.g., parents) influence on achievement motivation.

Given the importance of achievement motivation in educational settings it is necessary to explore possible variables in this area, such as ability beliefs, that may contribute to academic achievement. Furthermore, children's ability beliefs or their self-perception of their own ability are important to consider when exploring predictors of achievement as inaccuracy of said perceptions can challenge achievement potential and overall goals in specific academic domains leading to a decline in psychological well-being (Freund & Kasten, 2012).

Self-Perceptions of Cognitive Ability

Self-perceptions of cognitive ability have also been under recent investigation and this area of ability belief is particularly important as self-perceptions in this area inform individual's academic and professional choices in addition to their achievement in this particular domain (von Stumm, 2013). Additionally, individuals who underestimate their level of cognitive ability fall short of achieving their true potential as they typically tend to avoid tasks that best suit their level of cognitive ability (Dweck & Legett, 1988).

Additionally, parents' ability beliefs of their own children are also important to consider given past research results indicating the association between a child's own ability beliefs and that of their parents (Spinath & Spinath, 2005). Ability beliefs are particularly important because they are *alterable* variables, making it possible to develop interventions that can improve these beliefs to ultimately increase academic achievement. By increasing our understanding of key motivation variables such as ability beliefs that may be accounting for a substantial amount of unexplained variance in academic achievement, we have the potential to uncover a previously untapped resource for increasing academic achievement.

Given that cognitive ability remains relatively stable after the age of 6 (Watkins & Smith, 2013), it is important to focus on *alterable* variables such as those grounded in motivational theory. Increasing our understanding of individual differences in ability beliefs in various cognitive and academic domains has great potential in developing educational interventions that can increase academic achievement relatively easily compared to other instructional and cognitive interventions currently being used in schools. Therefore, ability beliefs, both child and parent, in the context of achievement motivation were explored and discussed in the present study and an expectancy-value framework was used.

Theoretical Framework: Expectancy-Value Theory

Expectancy-value theory: John Atkinson (1964). Achievement motivation theorists typically focus on an individual's achievement task choice, task persistence, and task performance (Eccles et al., 1983). To date, there have been a wide range of constructs posited by

achievement motivation theorists. All of these constructs attempt to explain the mechanism through which motivation influences choice, persistence and performance surrounding a particular task. One long-standing and well-developed perspective involving motivation, as briefly discussed above, is expectancy-value theory. Theorists in this area argue that an individual's choice, persistence, and performance on a task can be explained through the beliefs they hold with respect to how well they will do on said task in addition to the extent to which they value the task (Eccles et al., 1983).

John Atkinson (1964) was the first theorist to develop a formal expectancy-value model in an effort to account for individuals' motivation in situations involving achievement. Through the development of his model, Atkinson aimed to explain various achievement-related behaviors including striving for success, choice of achievement task and persistence on the task. Atkinson (1964) firmly held that these behaviors in particular, resulted from an individuals' achievement motives.

Atkinson's (1964) theory of achievement motivation is explained using a mathematical formula. In its simplest form, the theory states that the tendency to approach an achievement-specific goal (T_s) is a product of the following three factors. The first factor is the need for achievement, which Atkinson (1964) further identifies as the motive for success (M_s). The second factor is the probability or likelihood that one's efforts will be successful in completion of the task (P_s). Finally, the third factor is the incentive value of successfully completing the task (I_s). Overall, these three factors were assumed to be multiplicatively related:

$$T_s = M_s \times P_s \times I_s$$

Atkinson hypothesized that I_s is inversely related to P_s because incentive value of success (i.e., I_s) was presumed to be affective in nature. Atkinson (1964) further reasoned that greater

values of I_s , are experienced following success at a difficult task where the probability of success is lower (i.e., low P_s). Conversely, smaller values of I_s were presumed to be experienced following success at a less difficult task where the probability of success is higher (i.e., high P_s). Therefore, probability and incentive were specified to be negatively related. This presumption and the manner through which the variables are multiplicative in nature introduced numerous motivational consequences. First, motivation was presumed to vary as a function of the probability of success (i.e., P_s) at the task. Second, Atkinson (1957) further hypothesized that the higher the value of M_s or the greater the desire to succeed the greater the draw is to tasks of intermediate difficulty. Moreover, the extent to which an individual placed value in achievement success, the more likely the individual would be to select a task of a particular level of difficulty (e.g., low, intermediate). This theory had many implications for classroom related motivation. Atkinson's empirical work was primarily focused on achievement motivation and therefore this theory was particularly influential in the field of educational psychology with many researchers in this area using it as the foundation for the development of modern expectancy-value theories.

Modern expectancy-value theory. Modern expectancy-value theories differ from that of Atkinson's (1964) model in two ways. First, both expectancy and value have been extended to include a wide range of psychological and social factors. Second, Atkinson (1964) proposed that expectancy and value components are inversely related. However, in modern expectancy-value theories, these components are considered to be positively related. One expectancy-value approach that has been expanded and tested within educational contexts, such as elementary school, is the motivational model of achievement performance and choice by Eccles and her colleagues (Eccles et al., 1983; Wigfield & Eccles, 2000; Eccles, 2005, 2009). This model was initially studied in the domain of mathematics. The model is presented in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Eccles and colleagues' motivational model of achievement performance and choice (Eccles et al., 1983).

Within this model, achievement-related choices are assumed to be influence by both positive and negative task characteristics. Furthermore, all task choices are assumed to have associated costs as a result of one choice typically removing opportunities to select other task options. As a result, the relative value of the task and the probability of success of the various available options are crucial components of an individual's choice (Eccles et al., 1983).

In the most recent version of the model (see Figure 1), the authors have postulated that both expectancies and values directly influence performance, persistence and task choice which is characteristic of the majority of expectancy-value models (Eccles et al., 1983). Both expectancies and values are further assumed to be influenced by task-specific beliefs. These beliefs include, but are not limited to, perceptions of competence, perceptions of task difficulty, in addition to goals specific to an individual and self-schema. This model further expands that of Atkinson's (1964) expectancy-value theory as it includes such social cognitive variables as perceptions of ability. This model also postulates that these social cognitive variables, in turn, are also influenced by external variables including an individual's perceptions of other individual's attitudes and expectations they hold for them, in addition to affective memories, and the individual's beliefs regarding their own previous achievement experiences (Eccles et al., 1983). Finally, it is also postulated by the authors that an individual's beliefs regarding their own previous achievement experiences are additionally influenced by external individual's behavior and beliefs as well as the individual's social environment and unique cultural experiences the individual may or may not have experienced (Eccles et al., 1983).

Expectancy of success. Eccles and colleagues (1983) defined and measured expectancies for success. This construct was defined as an individual's belief with respect to how said individual will perform on an approaching task with the emphasis being placed on the future, either immediate or long-term (Eccles et al., 1983). These beliefs involving expected performance are often regarded as analogous to measures of Bandura's (1977) personal efficacy expectations. However, in contrast to Bandura's assertion that expectancy-value theories focus on expectations of outcome, the focus in this modern expectancy-value model is on personal or efficacy expectations.

Eccles and colleagues (1983) defined self-perceptions of ability as an individuals' own assessment of their ability to perform a task relative to a certain group. For example, if a child is reporting their self-perception of their ability in a particular domain their comparative group may be that of children their own age. Self-perceptions of ability (i.e., ability beliefs) are not formed solely on the basis of the feedback received from past achievement outcomes. Although domainspecific, past research has found no relationship between self-perceptions of ability in domains that are often positively correlated in terms of achievement outcomes (e.g., Marsh, 1986). Therefore, these perceptions are not entirely influenced by internalized feedback from achievement outcomes. Instead, self-perceptions of ability are also influenced by other people's attitudes and expectancies for them such as parents or teachers (Eccles et al., 1983). Within the model, Eccles and colleagues refer to those 'other people' as socializers.

Expectancy beliefs differ conceptually from that of ability beliefs such that expectancy beliefs place emphasis on future competence, with ability beliefs placing emphasis on the present or current competence (Eccles et al., 1983). However, although different in terms of how each construct is defined and measured, empirical work has demonstrated that children and adolescents do not distinguish between expectancy beliefs and self-perceptions of ability (Eccles et al., 1983). Despite the fact that these two constructs can be distinguished between on a theoretical level, in real-world or laboratory simulated achievement situations they are considered to be highly related and to date have not been able to be distinguished empirically. Items typically used to assess expectancy beliefs and self-perceptions of ability (i.e., ability beliefs) in the context of assessing these beliefs in children in the domain of mathematics are located in Table 1 (Wigfield & Eccles, 1992).

Table 1.

Items used to assess child's ability beliefs.

Expectancy Belief Items

1. How well do you expect to do in math? (not at all well very well)

2. How good would you be at learning something new in math? (not at all good very good) *Ability Belief Items*

1. How good in math are you? (not at all good very good).

- 2. If you were to list all the students in your class from the worst to the best in math, where would you put yourself? (one of the worst one of the best).
- 3. Some kids are better in one subject than in another. For example, you might be better in math than in reading. Compared to most of your other school subjects, how good are you in math? (a lot worse in math than in other subjects a lot better in math than in other

subjects).

The definitions specific to self-perceptions of ability are often compared to that of related constructs in the literature. For example, in Weiner's (1985) attribution theory, it was proposed that an individuals' perception or view of their own ability was a relatively stable characteristic that the individual has little control over. Weiner (1985) argued that important motivational consequences occur as a result of attributions made by an individual with respect to their own ability with positive motivational consequences resulting from attributing success to a particular ability and negative motivational consequences resulting from attributing failure to lack of a particular ability (Weiner, 1985). Similarly, in Covington's 1992 self-worth model, he also focused on individuals' ability beliefs. Covington (1992) argued that in an effort to ultimately preserve self-worth individuals attempt to do so by maintaining a positive sense of ability. Like Weiner, Covington also identified self-perceptions of ability as a relatively stable characteristic. Covington (1992) emphasized the importance of developmental considerations based on past empirical work (e.g., Nicholls, 1990) such that children's understanding of the ability construct or their self-perceived level of their own ability may vary according to developmental stage of the child.

Intrinsic value. With regard to the value portion of the expectancy-value model, intrinsic value is the dimension which represents the value component of the model. Intrinsic value refers

to the extent to which a person engages in a task for reason aside from task completion such as enjoyment (Eccles et al., 1983). Similar to self-perceptions of ability, past research has demonstrated intrinsic value to be domain specific beginning in the early school years (Wigfield et al., 1997). Children as early as first grade have demonstrated the ability to differentiate between their feelings of competence, self-perceptions of ability, as discussed above, and the value they assign to different tasks (Wigfield & Eccles, 2000). Moreover, the Eccles model suggests that self-perceptions of ability are strong predictors of academic achievement. Conversely, intrinsic value does influence academic achievement related choices however, this value may not predict academic achievement if there is no choice to be made (Eccles et al., 1983). Furthermore, the increment in variance with respect to intrinsic value in studies which included both self-perceptions of ability and intrinsic value was rather small (i.e., 3-6%; Spinath et al., 2006) therefore demonstrating that it has far less of an influence on academic achievement. The Eccles-model posits that self-perceptions of ability are the main component that influences future achievement from an expectancy-value perspective and therefore for the purpose of the present study and discussion only self-perceptions of ability from the model were explored.

Socializers. Within this model socializers (i.e., parents) are posited to act as expectancy socializers for their children's self-perceptions of ability. Parents can hold many child-specific and domain-specific beliefs such as the importance of math for their children's future endeavors in addition to how skilled they believe their child is in this particular domain (Wigfield et al., 2015). Thus, this additional source of information with respect to a child's own perception of their ability is important to consider in the context of this model and more importantly with respect to achievement outcomes.

In sum, the Eccles et al., (1983) model as a result of its applicability in academic achievement contexts provides a strong framework to consider when examining motivational variables such as ability and socializer beliefs that may contribute to academic achievement. Therefore, this model and its associated constructs were the main focus for the purpose of the present study and discussion.

Perceptions of Ability

Child Perceptions. One motivational variable that has emerged within the literature are a child's self-perception of his or her ability or their belief in their competence with respect to completing a particular task (e.g., mathematics). Research in this area has demonstrated the importance of self-perceptions of ability in the prediction of school achievement above and beyond cognitive ability in the academic ability areas of English, mathematics, science, German and overall academic achievement (see Greven et al., 2009; Schicke & Fagan, 1994; Spinath et al., 2006; Weber et al., 2013). These results therefore demonstrate the important contribution of this variable to a child's academic success. In a study by Chamorro-Premuzic et al., (2009), a group of adolescents (M = 14.33 years) completed a questionnaire with respect to their self-perceptions of cognitive ability (i.e., intelligence). Results indicated that pupils were reasonably accurate at estimating their own cognitive ability test results (Chamorro-Premuzic et al., 2009).

Parent Perceptions. Parents' perceptions of their child's ability has emerged as a separate source of valuable information with respect to predicting a child's academic achievement. The research to date has indicated that parents' beliefs are critical in setting the stage for a child's motivation development by providing various activities or resources at home that may prompt children to pursue various activities over time (Wigfield et al., 2015). Evidence has begun to emerge which shows that assessment of their child's abilities is a consistent and

powerful predictor of the academic achievement of their children (Simpkins et al., 2015, Wigfield et al., 2006). Further, previous research has indicated a strong association between a child's own ability beliefs and that of their parents (Spinath & Spinath, 2005).

With respect to parental estimates of cognitive ability, this has only been researched in an adolescent population. Chamorro-Premuzic et al., (2009) examined the accuracy of parent-estimated cognitive ability in a sample of 187 adolescents (M = 14.33 years) and their parents. Results indicated that both parents (e.g., mothers and fathers) significantly over-estimated their child's cognitive ability with the over-estimation more pronounced in fathers than that of mothers (Chamorro-Premuzic et al., 2009).

Limitations of Previous Research

These studies however present several limitations. First, the generalizability of previous findings is limited as a result of not using objective measures of academic achievement. Objective measures of cognitive ability, or adapted measures of standardized tests of cognitive ability were used, however this was not the case for academic achievement. The studies relied on grades as reported by the parents or teachers. The purpose of standardized tests is to assess an individual's knowledge base in a particular academic or cognitive domain (e.g., mathematics and cognitive ability). Within standardized testing, it is assumed that the content and the conditions under which the test is administered will be the same for all test-takers. With this uniformity, a certain level of objectivity is achieved which is not observed for non-standardized tests. Additionally, previous research on standardized tests used widely in Canada, such as the *Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children – Fifth Edition* and the *Wechsler Individual Achievement Test – Third Edition* (Wechsler, 2014, 2009), have presented with strong validity evidence and psychometric qualities. Finally, these measures are norm-referenced, which allows

for an individuals' knowledge or skills to be compared to a nationally representative sample of same age or grade peers.

A second limitation is that no study to date has systematically examined the extent to which both children and parents' ability perceptions of achievement in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability in a sample of children ages 6-12 in Canada. Past studies have focused primarily on achievement at specific grade levels (e.g., grade 5) as opposed to using a broader age-range. By expanding the age range to include children ages 6-12 it allows for the possibility of observing developmental changes in a child's ability to accurately perceive and predict their own achievement outcomes across this particular age range.

Additionally, in a recent chapter discussing the development of achievement motivation and engagement Wigfield and colleagues (2015) highlighted the need for research into domain specificity of achievement related motivation constructs such as self-perceptions of ability. Studies to date are typically limited to a single area of achievement (e.g., math) More specifically, the authors called for research investigating these motivation constructs across various domains as it has been documented that performing better in one subject area (e.g., math) has consequences for ability beliefs and preferences for other subject areas (e.g., reading) (Marsh et al., 2008). Therefore, more work is needed to systematically look at cross-domain ability beliefs to better understand how these domain-specific beliefs may be impacting achievement outcomes.

Overall, research into motivational variables such as self and parent perceptions of ability in various domains will contribute to the growing body of knowledge with respect to variables that influence academic achievement. Self-perceptions of ability are an important and needed area of focus within educational psychology as these variables are *alterable* unlike cognitive ability which has demonstrated relative stability after the age of 6 (Watkins & Smith, 2013). The results of this study therefore will contribute to the field by providing valuable information with respect to these *alterable* variables that have the potential to increase a child's academic achievement in a variety of domains.

Present Study

The purpose of the present study was to address past limitations and thereby systematically examine the extent to which children's self-perceptions of their own ability and parents' perceptions of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability predict their objectively measured ability in these areas. Thus, the present study examined the following research questions:

- To what extent do children's self-perceptions of ability in the core curricular areas of reading, writing, and mathematics predict their measured academic achievement in these areas?
- 2) To what extent do parent's perceptions of their child's ability in the core curricular areas of reading writing and mathematics predict their measured academic achievement in these areas?
- 3) To what extent do children's self-perceptions of their overall academic ability predict their measured total academic achievement?
- 4) To what extent do parent's perceptions of their child's academic ability predict their measured total academic achievement?
- 5) To what extent do children's self-perceptions of their cognitive ability predict their measured cognitive ability?

6) To what extent do parent's perceptions of their child's cognitive ability predict their child's measured cognitive ability?

Method

Participants

Participants were 23 children aged 6-11 years (M = 8.70, SD = 1.46). The sample consisted of 11 females and 12 males. Participants were recruited from an Education Clinic at a university in Western Canada. Potential participants had been referred for a psychoeducational assessment to be completed by a student clinician under the supervision of a Registered Psychologist. Parent participants consisted of mothers (N = 19), fathers (N = 2) and adoptive parents (N = 2).

Procedure

The study was reviewed and accepted by the University Research and Ethics Board (ID: Pro00066496). Participants were referred to the Education Clinic at the aforementioned Western Canadian University for a psychoeducational assessment. Each assessment was completed by either a student clinician taking part in a psychoeducational assessment practicum course in partial fulfilment of master's-level degree requirements or a senior associate clinician completing their internship in partial fulfillment of doctoral-level degree requirements. Each student clinician, or senior associate clinician, was closely supervised by a registered psychologist.

The psychoeducational assessment consisted of an intake interview with parents and/or guardians, a 1:1 assessment in which standardized measures (e.g., a test of cognitive ability), were administered and a debrief session in which the results of the assessment were communicated to parents and/or guardians. All clinicians were instructed on the procedures of the study as approved by the ethics committee by the principal investigator.

During the initial intake interview parents were provided with an information letter (see Appendix A) and consent form (see Appendix B) by the clinician conducting the psychoeducational assessment. Once consent was obtained, parents were provided with a questionnaire which measured their perception of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement, cognitive ability, and a demographics questionnaire (see Appendix C).

Prior to beginning the psychoeducational assessment, the clinicians obtained assent from each child participant to complete the child self-perception of ability questionnaire. Clinicians completed the questionnaire with each child. All questionnaires, both parent and child, were returned to the principal investigator following the assessment. Once all standardized measures were scored, the principal investigator collected the standard scores necessary for analysis from the tests of cognitive ability and academic achievement.

Measures

There were 15 variables of interest related to the aforementioned research questions. The predictor variables included: children's self-perception of ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability, parent's perception of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement, and cognitive ability. The dependent variables included: standard scores based on results from standardized assessment measures in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability.

Children's self-perceptions of ability. Children's self-perceptions of ability were assessed by means of a five-item questionnaire (see Appendix D) with each item targeting one of the five main areas of ability performance: reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic

achievement and cognitive ability. For reading, writing and mathematics children were asked to indicate on a 3-point Likert scale, ranging from 1 not good to 3 very good, how good they think they are in a particular area compared to other kids in their class. For example, *"How good do you think you are at reading compared to other kids in your class?"* For academic achievement children were asked to indicate on the same scale, *"How good do you think you are at schoolwork compared to other kids in your class?"* Finally, for cognitive ability, children were asked to indicate on a 3 point Likert scale ranging from 1, not smart to 3, very smart, *"How smart do you think you are compared to other kids in your class?"* The word smart was used as an alternative to cognitive ability in an effort to develop an item that would be developmentally appropriate for children ages 6-12 to complete.

Parent perceptions of their child's ability. Parent perceptions of their child's ability were assessed by means of a five-item questionnaire (see Appendix E) with each item targeting one of the five main areas of ability performance: reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability. For reading writing and mathematics parents were asked to indicate on a 5-point Likert scale, ranging from 1 low to 5 superior, how they would rate their child's ability in a particular area compared to other children in their child's grade. For example, *"Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's overall academic achievement*, parents were asked to indicate on the same scale, *"compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's overall academic achievement?"* Finally, for cognitive ability, parents were asked to indicate on the same scale *"compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's cognitive ability*, parents were asked to indicate on the same scale *"compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's cognitive ability, parents were asked to indicate on the same scale "compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's cognitive development (intelligence)?"*

Academic achievement. Participants, for the most part were administered the *Wechsler Individual Achievement Test – Third Edition* (WIAT-III^{CDN}; Wechsler, 2009) with the exception of three participants who were administered the *Woodcock-Johnson Tests of Achievement – Fourth Edition* (WJ IV ACH; Schrank, McGrew & Mather, 2014).

WIAT-III^{CDN}. The WIAT-III is an individually administered standardized, normreferenced test of academic achievement for children and adolescents 4:00 – 19:11 years of age. The WIAT-III consists of several composite scores in the areas of oral language, reading, written expression and mathematics that make up a total achievement score. A child's score is compared to that of same-age peers based on Canadian normative information. For the purpose of the present study the total reading, written expression and mathematics composite standard scores were used in addition to the Total Achievement score. The internal consistency reliability coefficients were calculated with the formula for the reliability of a composite recommended by (Nunnally, 1978). The average calculated coefficients for children ages 6-12 for the total reading, written expression, mathematics and total achievement composites were .98, .94, .95, and .98 respectively.

WJ IV ACH. The WJ-IV Tests of Achievement is an individually administered, norm referenced test that assesses individual abilities in a number of core and applied academic domains. In the present study the composite standard scores of broad reading, broad written language, broad mathematics and broad achievement were used. An individual's score is compared to same-age peers based on American normative information. The median reliability coefficients for the broad reading, broad written language, broad mathematics and broad written language, broad mathematics and broad achievement calculated using Mosier's (1943) formula were .97, .95, .97 and .99 respectively.

Cognitive ability. Participants for the most part were administered the Wechsler

Intelligence Scale for Children – Fifth Edition (WISC-V^{CDN}; Wechsler, 2014) with the exception of two participants who were administered the *Stanford-Binet Intelligence Scales – Fifth Edition* (*SB-5;* Roid, 2003).

WISC-V^{CDN}. The WISC-V^{CDN} is an individually administered, norm-referenced test of cognitive ability for children and adolescents ages 6:00-16:11 years of age. The WISC-V^{CDN} consists of five index or composite scores which target verbal comprehension, visual spatial, fluid reasoning, working memory and processing speed abilities. These five index scores contribute to the Full Scale IQ (FSIQ) score which represents an individual's overall cognitive ability. An individual's score is compared to that of same-age peers based on Canadian normative information. The FSIQ standard score was used for the purpose of this study. The internal consistency reliability coefficient was calculated using the Fisher *z* transformation with the average coefficient for children ages 6 through 12 for the FSIQ was .96.

SB-5. The SB-5 is an individually administered, norm-referenced test of cognitive ability for individuals ages 2:0-85:00+ years. The SB-5 provides an overall summary of one's current ability to reason, solve problems, and adapt to the cognitive demands of their environment. An individual's performance on the SB-5 is interpreted in terms of an overall Full Scale IQ score which is then broken down into two main areas: Nonverbal IQ (NVIQ) and Verbal IQ (VIQ). An individual's score is compared to that of a same-age peer based on American normative information. For the purpose of the present study the FSIQ standard score was used. The internal consistency reliability coefficients were calculated using a formula for reliability of a sum of multiple tests recommended by Nunnally (1967 p., 229). The average reliability coefficient for children ages 6-12 for the FSIQ was .97.

Results

Descriptives

The median values for the child and parent perceptions of ability questionnaires in addition to the standard scores for all standardized measures administered during the psychoeducational assessment are presented in Table 2.

Median values for all measures.

	Median	
Child Perceptions		
Reading	2.00	
Writing	2.00	
Mathematics	2.00	
Total Achievement	2.00	
Cognitive Ability	2.00	
Parent Perceptions		
Reading	3.00	
Writing	2.00	
Mathematics	3.00	
Total Achievement	3.00	
Cognitive Ability	4.00	
Standardized Measures		
Reading*	93.00	
Writing*	97.00	
Mathematics*	97.00	

Total Achievement*	98.00	
Cognitive Ability*	103.00	
<i>Note.</i> * Standard scores based on $M = 100$, $SD = 15$		

Regression Analyses

Children's self-perceptions of ability. Five regression models were constructed to determine the extent to which children's self-perceptions of ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, total academic achievement and cognitive ability predicted their measured ability in these areas (see Table 3).

Table 3.

Children's self-perception of ability models.

	Outcome Variable	β	t	р	R^2
Model 1	Reading	.62	3.60	.00*	.38
Model 2	Writing	08	37	.72	.01
Model 3	Mathematics	.36	1.75	.10	.13
Model 4	Total Achievement	.41	1.95	.07	.17
Model 5	Cognitive Ability	.36	1.77	.09	.13

Data was screened and assumptions were checked. Results indicated that children's selfperceptions of reading ability significantly predicted reading scores with 38% of the variability in reading scores accounted for by the children's self-perceptions of ability in reading. However, results demonstrated that children's self-perceptions of ability in the areas of writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability did not significantly predict scores in these four areas **Parent perceptions of their child's ability.** Five regression models were constructed to determine the extent to which parent perceptions of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, total academic achievement and cognitive ability predicted their child's measured ability in these areas (see Table 4). Data was screened and assumptions were checked. Results showed that parent's perceptions of their child's writing ability significantly predicting writing scores with 31% of the variability in writing scores accounted for by the parents' perception of their child's ability is writing ability significantly predicted writing scores with 28% of the variability in writing scores accounted for by parents' perceptions of their child's writing ability.

Table 4.

	Outcome Variable	β	t	р	R^2
Model 1	Reading	.31	.47	.16	.09
Model 2	Writing	.56	.92	.01*	.31
Model 3	Mathematics	.53	.89	.01*	.28
Model 4	Total Achievement	.62	.31	.00*	.38
Model 5	Cognitive Ability	.43	.10	.05*	.18

Parent perceptions of child's ability models.

Similarly, for overall academic achievement, parents' perceptions of their child's ability in this area significantly predicted total achievement scores with 38% of the variability of scores in this area accounted for by the parents' perceptions of their child's ability. Parents' perceptions of their child's cognitive ability significantly predicted scores in this area with 18% of the variability in cognitive ability accounted for by the parents' perceptions of their child's cognitive ability. Parent perceptions their child's reading ability however, was not found to be a significant predictor of scores in this area.

Discussion

The purpose of the present study was to increase our understanding of key motivational variables that may account for a proportion of the unexplained variance in academic achievement. An expectancy-value theoretical framework was used and child perceptions of ability and parent perceptions of their child's ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability were used as the key variables the present study. Moreover, the present study aimed to address past limitations and thereby examine the extent to which children's self-perceptions of their own ability and parents' perceptions of their child's ability in the aforementioned ability areas predicted their measured ability in these areas.

Child self-perceptions of ability. Results indicated that children were only able to accurately predict their own reading ability. These results are inconsistent with past research, given that other studies have demonstrated the importance of self-perceptions when predicting performance in English, math, science, German, as well as overall academic achievement respectively (Greven et al., 2009; Schicke & Fagan, 1994; Spinath et al., 2006; Weber et al., 2013). Children may have been able to accurately predict their own reading given that reading is considered a fundamental skill in Western cultures and parents often begin reading instruction prior to school admission (Eccles et al., 1983). As a result of this, children may be more familiar with their own reading abilities given the early exposure to this domain and are therefore able to more accurately assess their own reading ability.

The capacity to self-perceive one's ability on tasks of different levels of normative difficulty is reported to require the concrete operational capability of coordinating relations (Nicholls, 1978). According to Jean Piaget's theory of cognitive development this capacity develops during the concrete operational stage which takes place from ages 7-11 (Piaget, 1971). Given that the mean age of the sample in the present study was 8 years 7 months, these children have not completed the concrete operational stage and therefore may not have fully developed the capacity to self-perceive their own ability in a variety of areas. In contrast, previous studies with respect to adolescents have demonstrated that this population were reasonably accurate in estimating their own cognitive ability test results (Chamorro-Premuzic et al., 2009). In the context of Piaget's theory, this is to be expected as adolescents have passed through the concrete operational stage of cognitive development and therefore have the operational capacity to coordinate relations.

Parent perceptions of their child's ability. With regard to the parent perceptions of their child's ability results, parents were able to accurately predict their child's writing, math, total achievement and cognitive ability scores. These results are consistent with past research that has demonstrated that parent's assessment of their child's abilities is a consistent and powerful predictor of the academic achievement of their children (Simpkins et al., 2015, Wigfield et al., 2006). However, parents were not able to accurately predict their child's reading ability, which is inconsistent with past research results. This result was surprising given the emphasis placed on reading in school curricula and the required ability to read to be able to complete higher order tasks, such as writing, which is an ability area that parents accurately predicted. Also, it is possible that as a result of many parents beginning reading instruction prior to school admission

coupled with the emphasis placed on reading in school, they rely less on monitoring this ability and therefore are not able to accurately predict their child's reading ability.

Additionally, with respect to cognitive ability, parents in the present study more accurately estimated their child's cognitive ability as in past research both parents (e.g., mothers and fathers) significantly over-estimated their child's cognitive ability with the overestimation more pronounced in fathers than that of mothers (Chamorro-Premuzic et al., 2009). In terms of the more pronounced over-estimation in fathers than mothers it could be explained perhaps in terms of the factors mothers and fathers consider when assessing their child's ability. For example, some studies have shown that a mother's line of thinking with respect to her child's ability is more dependent on gender stereotypes, whereas a father's line of thinking relies more on a child's academic achievement (Frome & Eccles, 1998).

Do Perceptions of Ability Matter?

A child's perception of their own ability is a valuable motivational variable to consider when exploring predictors of academic achievement or cognitive ability, as inaccuracies of children's perceptions can alter achievement potential and overall goals in specific academic and cognitive domains (von Stumm, 2013). For example, individuals who underestimate their achievement potential can fall short of their true potential and furthermore tend to avoid tasks that best suit their achievement and ability levels (Dweck & Legett, 1988). Self-perceptions also inform individual's academic and professional choices in addition to their achievement in a particular domain thus making this source of information particularly valuable in helping a child reach his or her true achievement potential (von Stumm, 2013).

Implications for Practice. Given the results of the present study, parents are able to accurately predict their child's measured ability in a variety of domains. The children, however,

27

are only able to do so in the area of reading. A child's self-perception of their own ability is an *alterable* motivational variable. For example, according to the Eccles and colleagues (1983) model of achievement related choices, parents hold beliefs and engage in behaviors that have the ability to shape their child's achievement related motivation. Empirically, past studies have demonstrated an association between a child's own ability beliefs and the beliefs their parents hold with respect to their abilities (e.g., Spinath & Spinath, 2005) Therefore, in practice having parents discuss or foster their child's perception of their own ability will enhance the child's self-perceptions of their own ability, or in other words *alter* the perception and ultimately allow the child to achieve their true academic potential.

Directions for Future Research

Teachers as socializers. The Eccles and colleagues (1983) expectancy-value model suggests that, in addition to parents, teachers are also posited to act as expectancy socializers for their student's self-perceptions of ability. Moreover, teachers function as socializers in the context of this model as it is hypothesized that children's self-perceptions of ability are influenced by teacher's attitudes and expectancies for them (Eccles et al., 1983). Past research has included teacher reported academic achievement in the form of grades (e.g., Spinath & Spinath, 2005) however it has not focused on how teachers formally report their own perceptions of their student's reading ability relative to other students in the class. Given that teachers also function as expectancy socializers in the model, future research could explore whether or not teachers' perceptions of their student's ability can accurately predict the child's measured performance to the same extent or perhaps even better as parents in multiple ability domains.

Parent attitudes. Future research should examine the influence of parents' attitudes towards particular domains, and their child's self-perception of and performance in that

particular area. For example, Bleeker and Jacobs (2004) found that mothers with more traditional stereotyped beliefs about math had lower confidence in their daughters' math abilities than mothers with less traditional beliefs. Mothers with a more traditional stereotyped belief about math, for example, may, as socializers, influence the female child's self-perception of ability in this area. This in turn, may negatively impact the child's true academic potential in this particular area. Therefore, future research should consider parents' attitudes towards particular domains when investigating self-perceptions of ability.

Overlap of motivation models. There is much overlap between models within the motivation literature when referencing the construct of self-perceptions of ability. For example, in Weiner's (1985) attribution theory he argues that important motivational consequences occur as a result of attributions made by an individual with respect to their own ability. Future research should examine overlap of these constructs and how they are measured in an effort to better understand children's self-perceptions of ability.

Limitations

The results of this study need to be considered in light of the following four limitations. First, the sample size for the present study was small (N = 23). Participants were recruited from an Education Clinic at a Western University after being referred for a psychoeducational assessment. Many of the referrals made to the clinic to see either a student or senior associate clinician were outside of the age-range selected for the purpose of the present study and therefore these clients were not able to participate in the study. Additionally, given that student and senior associate clinicians only see clients for psychoeducational assessment for the most part from September to March (i.e., the school year) this also contributed to the smaller sample size. A second limitation was that not all participants were administered the same measure of academic achievement or cognitive ability. For the most part participants were administered the *WIAT-III^{CDN}* for academic achievement or the *WISC-V^{CDN}* however two participants were administered the *WJ-IV ACH* for academic achievement and the *SB-5*. The *WIAT-III^{CDN}* and the *WISC-V^{CDN}* rely on Canadian normative information whereas the *WJ-IV ACH* and the *SB-5* rely on U.S normative information. Future research should only administer one measure of academic achievement and cognitive ability to allow for a direct comparison of scores.

A third limitation was that the present study did not account for pre-existing diagnoses, reasons why each student was referred for a psychoeducational assessment, and diagnoses that may or may not have been made on the basis of assessment results. These factors may have influenced the results. The Eccles' et al., (1983) expectancy-value model posits that children's self-perceptions of ability are influenced not only by the beliefs or expectancies of socializers such as parents or teachers but also on the basis of the feedback from past achievement outcomes. If a child was referred for a psychoeducational assessment for concerns with respect to his or her ability in the area of mathematics, past achievement outcomes in this domain may be influencing his or her self-perceptions in this area. Therefore, the child may be forming a more negative self-perception of ability in this particular domain based on receiving negative feedback in this domain leading the child to form the belief that he or she is "not good" or unable to adequately complete mathematics related tasks. Since we did not account for past diagnoses, reason for referral or diagnoses made based on assessment results we cannot be sure the extent to which these variables influenced the child's self-perception of ability in the domains addressed in the present study.

The fourth and final limitation in the present study is that single items were used to represent both child and parent perceptions of ability in the areas of reading, writing, mathematics, overall academic achievement and cognitive ability. For example, with respect to children's self-perceptions of reading, the item "*Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's reading ability*?" was used. As a result of using single items, it is possible that items did not adequately measure the construct of child self-perceptions of ability in the area of reading. Furthermore, as a result of using single items we were unable to examine the coefficient alpha to determine reliability. Future research should consider adding multiple items that address various component skills of reading (e.g., basic reading, reading comprehension), for example, in an effort to more adequately examine the construct in question and to ultimately calculate coefficient alpha to determine reliability.

Conclusion

This study, subject to the limitations as stated above, concluded that children's selfperceptions of ability in various areas was not a good indicator of their measured performance other than in the area of reading. It is interesting to note that the parents' perception of their child's ability in the broader areas was a much stronger indicator of than that of the children.

This study did not include teacher perceptions of abilities and future research is recommended in such a manner that one may conclude that this is a valuable source of information with respect to alterable motivational variables which influence academic achievement. Any such study should include the perceptions of the child, the parent, and the teacher so that valuable comparisons may be made.

If the goal is to allow each child to achieve their true academic potential, and if alterable motivational variables are to be a factor in this the results of this study would suggest that the

child's perception particularly in the area of reading in the early years is checked as soon as possible. In the clinical and educational areas, early reading intervention is recommended in order to identified inaccuracies in self-perceptions that may be contributing to the child not reaching their true academic potential in the area of reading. The results of the present study also suggest that parents should be encouraged to participate in this process, again at an early age in order to ensure that intervention is made at the appropriate time in order to aid the child in accurately estimating his or her ability in an effort to increase academic achievement in a variety of areas.

References

Atkinson, J. (1964). An introduction to motivation. Oxford, England: Van Nostrand

- Bleeker, M. M., & Jacobs, J. E. (2004). Achievement in math and science: Do mothers' beliefs matter 12 years later?. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 96(1), 97. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.96.1.97
- Chamorro-Premuzic, T., Arteche, A., Furnham, A., & Trickot, N. (2009). Assessing pupils' intelligence through self, parental, and teacher estimates. *Educational Psychology*, *29*(1), 83-97. doi: 10.1080/01443410802520662
- Cronbach, L. J. (1951). Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. *Psychometrika*, *16*(3), 297-334. doi: 10.1007/bf02310555
- Colom, R., & Flores-Mendoza, C. E. (2007). Intelligence predicts scholastic achievement irrespective of SES factors: Evidence from Brazil. *Intelligence*, *35*(3), 243-251. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2006.07.008
- Covington, M. V. (1992). *Making the grade: A self-worth perspective on motivation and school reform*. Cambridge University Press.
- Deary, I. J., Strand, S., Smith, P., & Fernandes, C. (2007). Intelligence and educational achievement. *Intelligence*, *35*, 13-21. doi:10.1016/j.intell.2006.02.001
- Dweck, C. S., & Leggett, E. L. (1988). A social-cognitive approach to motivation and personality. *Psychological review*, *95*(2), 256. doi: 0033-295X/8S/00.75
- Eccles, J. S., Adler T.F., Futterman R, Goff SB, Kaczala C.M., et al., (1983).
 Expectancies values and academic behaviors. In J.T. Spence (Ed.), *Achievement and achievement motives* (pp. 75-146).San Francisco: Freeman.

Eccles, J. S., Vida, M. N., & Barber, B. (2004). The relation of early adolescents' college plans

and both academic ability and task-value beliefs to subsequent college enrollment. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, *24*(1), 63-77. doi: 10.1177/0272431603260919

- Freund, P. A., & Kasten, N. (2012). How smart do you think you are? A meta-analysis on the validity of self-estimates of cognitive ability. *Psychological Bulletin*, 138, 296-321. doi:10.1037/a0026556
- Frome, P. M., & Eccles, J. S. (1998). Parents' influence on children's achievement-related perceptions. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 74(2), 435. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.74.2.435
- Graham, S., & Weiner, B. (1996). Theories and principles of motivation. *Handbook of* educational psychology, 4, 63-84.
- Marsh, H. W. (1986). Verbal and math self-concepts: An internal/external frame of reference model. *American Educational Research Journal*, *23*, 129-149. doi:10.2307/1163048
- Mosier, C. I. (1943). On the reliability of a weighted composite. *Psychometrika*, 8, 161–168.
- Murray, H. A. (1943). Thematic apperception test. Harvard University Press: Cambridge, MA.
- Musu-Gillette, L. E., Wigfield, A., Harring, J. R., & Eccles, J. S. (2015). Trajectories of change in students' self-concepts of ability and values in math and college major choice. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, *21*(4), 343-370.
 doi: 10.1080/13803611.2015.1057161
- Nicholls, J. G. (1978). The development of the concepts of effort and ability, perception of academic attainment, and the understanding that difficult tasks require more ability. *Child development*, 800-814. doi:
- Nunnally, J. C. (1967). Psychometric theory. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Nunnally, J. (1978). Psychometric theory (2nd ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.

Özen, S. O. (2017). The Effect of Motivation on Student Achievement. In E. Karadag (ed.), *The Factors Effecting Student Achievement* (pp. 35-56). Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-56083-0_3

Piaget, J. (1971). The theory of stages in cognitive development.

- Poropat, A. E. (2009). A meta-analysis of the five-factor model of personality and academic performance. *Psychological bulletin*, *135*(2), 322. doi: 10.1037/a0014996
- Roid, G. H. (2003). Stanford-Binet Intelligence Scales, Fifth Edition. Itasca, IL: Riverside Publishing.
- Salvia, J., Ysseldyke, J., & Witmer, S. (2012). *Assessment: In special and inclusive education*. Cengage Learning.
- Schicke, M. C., & Fagan, T. K. (1994). Contributions of self-concept and intelligence to the prediction of academic achievement among grade 4, 6, and 8 students. *Canadian Journal* of School Psychology, 10(1), 62-69.
- Schrank, F.A., McGrew, K.S., & Mather, N. (2014). Woodcock-Johnson IV Tests of Achievement. Rolling Meadows, IL: Riverside.
- Simpkins, S. D., Davis-Kean, P. E., & Eccles, J. S. (2005). Parents' socializing behavior and children's participation in math, science, and computer out-of-school activities. *Applied Developmental Science*, 9(1), 14-30. doi: 10.1207/s1532480
- Spinath, B., & Spinath, F. M. (2005). Development of self-perceived ability in elementary school: The role of parents' perceptions, teacher evaluations, and intelligence. *Cognitive Development*, 20, 190-204. doi:10.1016/j.cogdev.2005.01.001
- Spinath, B., Spinath, F. M., Harlaar, N., & Plomin, R. (2006). Predicting school achievement from general cognitive ability, self-perceived ability, and intrinsic value. *Intelligence*,

34, 363-374.doi:10.1016/j.intell.2005.11.004

- Steinmayr, R., & Spinath, B. (2009). The importance of motivation as a predictor of school achievement. *Learning And Individual Differences*, *19*, 80-90.
 doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2008.05.004
- Strenze, T. (2015). Intelligence and success. In Goldstein, Princlotta, & Naglieri, A. (2015)
 (Eds.), Handbook of intelligence: Evolutionary theory, historical perceptive, and current concepts. (pp. 406-413. New York, NY: Springer.
- Stumm, S. (2014). Intelligence, gender, and assessment method affect the accuracy of selfestimated intelligence. *British Journal of Psychology*, 105(2), 243-253. doi: 10.1111/bjop.12031
- Veas, A., Castejón, J. L., Gilar, R., & Miñano, P. (2015). Academic achievement in early adolescence: The influence of cognitive and non-cognitive variables. *The Journal of* general psychology, 142(4), 273-294. Doi: 10.1080/00221309.2015.1092940
- Watkins, M. W., Lei, P. W., & Canivez, G. L. (2007). Psychometric intelligence and achievement: A cross-lagged panel analysis. *Intelligence*, 35(1), 59-68. doi:10.1016/j.intell.2006.04.005
- Weber, H., Lu, L., Shi, J., & Spinath, F. (2013). The roles of cognitive and motivational predictors in explaining school achievement in elementary school. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 25, 85-92. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2013.03.008
- Wechsler, D. (2014). Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children, Fifth Edition (WISC-V^{CDN}). Toronto, ON: Pearson Canada Assessment.
- Weiner, B. (1985). An attributional theory of achievement motivation and emotion. *Psychological review*, *92*(4), 548.

- Wigfield, A., Eccles, J. S., Fredricks, K., Simpkins, S., Roser, R., & Schiefele, U. (2015).
 Development of achievement motivation and engagement. In R. Lerner (Series ed.), M.
 Lamb & C. Garcia Coll (Eds.), *Handbook of child psychology and developmental science* (Vol. 3, 7th ed., pp. 657-700). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Wigfield, A., & Eccles, J. S. (1992). The development of achievement task values: A theoretical analysis. *Developmental Review*, *12*, 265-310. doi:10.1016/0273-2297(92)90011-P
- Wigfield, A., Eccles, J. S., Yoon, K. S., Harold, R. D., Arbreton, A. J., Freedman-Doan, C., & Blumenfeld, P. C. (1997). Change in children's competence beliefs and subjective task values across the elementary school years: A 3-year study. *Journal of educational psychology*, *89*(3), 451. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.89.3.451
- Wigfield A., Eccles J. S., Schiefele U., Roeser R.W., Kean P.D. (2006) *Development of achievement motivation*. In Damon, W., Lerner, R.M., & Eisenberg, N. (Eds.). (Vol. 3, 7th ed., pp. 933-1002). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Wigfield, A., Eccles, J. S., Yoon, K. S., Harold, R. D., Arbreton, A. A., Freedman-Doan, C., & Blumenfeld, P. C. (1997). Change in children's competence beliefs and subjective task values across the elementary school years: A 3-year study. *Journal Of Educational Psychology*, *89*, 451-469. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.89.3.451

Appendix A

Information Letter

Study Title: Self and parent perceptions of ability in children.

Research Investigator:	Supervisor:
Kathleen Kennedy	Dr. Damien Cormier
Dept. of Educational Psychology	Dept. of Educational Psychology
University of Alberta	University of Alberta
6-136 Education North	6-107E Education North
11210 - 87 Avenue	11210 - 87 Avenue
T6G 2G5	T6G 2G5

Background: I, Kathleen Kennedy, am a Master's student in the Department of Educational Psychology. As a part of my degree I am conducting research under the supervision of Dr. Damien Cormier. I am inviting you to participate in my study. Below is a summary of the study. If you agree to participate, please complete and the attached form.

Purpose of Study: Motivation plays a key role in a child's academic success. A child's view of their ability to perform a task is a component of motivation. A child's perspective of their abilities can also predict academic skills. The current study aims to explore this relationship further. Parents' views of their child's abilities and actual performance will also be explored. Academic skills of interest include reading, writing, and mathematics.

Study Procedures: Children will complete a brief five-item questionnaire. Each item will ask them how "good" they are at a task. Parents will complete a similar questionnaire asking them to identity how "good" their children are at a task. We will also obtain scores from measures given by the student clinician in the Education Clinic. These measures include the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children – Fifth Edition (WISC-V), The Wechsler Individual Achievement Test – Third Edition (WIAT-III) and/or the Woodcock-Johnson IV Tests of Achievement (WJ-IV).

Benefits: There are no direct benefits for you and your child's participation in this research. However, results will further our understanding of the relationship between motivation and academic skills. This could lead to discovering new ways to increase a child's academic success.

Risks: Although there are no known risks, each questionnaire requires approximately 10 minutes to complete. Your child may find some of the questions challenging and may require the assistance of the student clinician.

Termination and Freedom to Withdraw: You and your child's participation are completely voluntary. You and your child may withdraw from this study at any time, without penalty. If you choose to withdraw you must notify the researcher prior to April 30th, 2017. You and your child are also free to choose not to answer any given question.

Confidentiality and Anonymity: *All information from in this study will be de-identified and kept strictly confidential.* Confidential written records will be stored in a locked cabinet for 5 years after publication of this project. Electronic records will be kept in a password-protected file. These files will be destroyed securely. Group-level results from this project may be used in a written thesis or publication. No individual children will be identified in these documents. Please note that at the end of the study, if interested, parents can obtain a copy of the findings.

If you have any questions please feel free to contact me. If you have further concerns about the study, you may contact the Research Ethics Office, at 492-2615. The Research Ethics office has no direct involvement in the project.

Appendix B

Consent Form

CONSENT FORM Self and parent perceptions of ability in children.

- I have read and kept a copy of the letter about the study listed above. I agree to have my child join the study. I am aware of the purpose and methods used in this study. All of my questions have been answered.
- I am aware that my participation in this study is voluntary. I understand that my decision to participate does not affect my relations with the University of Alberta.
- I am aware that my child's participation in this study is voluntary. I understand that my decision regarding my child's participation does not affect my relations with the University of Alberta.
- I understand that my child's assent will be required to participate. I understand that my child's participation will involve the completion of a brief questionnaire. I have been notified that this step will take place under the supervision of the student clinician and will take approximately 10 minutes.
- I am aware that scores from the standardized measures administered by the student clinician in the Education Clinic at the University of Alberta will be obtained for the purpose of this study only.
- I have been notified that there are no known risks related to this study. I have also been informed that there are no costs for participation.
- I have been notified that as participants, my child and I are free to choose not to respond to any given question.
- I understand that I have the chance to withdraw my child's data until April 30th, 2017. I understand that all measures to protect confidentiality will be taken. This includes appropriate data storage.
- I understand that I may have a copy of the results of the study after its completion by indicating below. I understand that the researchers intend to present and publish the findings to inform practice. However, my child's data will be de-identified prior to analysis.
- I am aware the graduate student researcher, Kathleen Kennedy, can be contacted if I have questions about this study. She can be reached by telephone at (902) 225-5195 or by email at kk4@ualberta.ca. Kathleen Kennedy's graduate supervisor is Dr. Damien Cormier and he can be contacted by email at <u>dcormier@ualberta.ca</u> or by phone at (780) 492-8434.
- I understand that the Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta has reviewed this study. If you have questions regarding participant rights and ethical conduct of research, contact the Research Ethics Office at (780) 492-2615.

I HAVE READ AND UNDERSTOOD THIS CONSENT FORM AND I AGREE TO PARTICIPATE AND HAVE MY CHILD PARTICIPATE IN THE STUDY. Please sign this copy of the consent form and return to Kathleen Kennedy or the Education Clinic at the University of Alberta.

Child's Name (Participant):	
-----------------------------	--

Parent or Guardian's Name:	

ratent of Ouardian's Signature.	Parent or Guardian's Signature:	
---------------------------------	---------------------------------	--

Date:

I would like to receive a copy of the completed study ____ (provide email address or full address below)

Appendix C

Demographics Questionnaire

Name of Parent/Guardian:
Relationship to Child:
Child Name:
Child's Gender:
Child's Age:
Child's Grade:
Child's Ethnicity:
Parent Education Level (Please check one): Less than high school High School Graduate Some post secondary College diploma/trade certificate University Degree Professional Degree (i.e., Medical School, Law School) Graduate School
Partner Education Level: Less than high school High School Graduate Some post secondary College diploma/trade certificate University Degree Professional Degree (i.e., Medical School, Law School) Graduate School

Appendix D

Child Self-Perception of Ability Questionnaire

Student Clinician Name:		
Date:	Assent Obtained:	Yes No
Please read each question carefully	before answering. Put an X in the circle	e for your answer.
1) How good do you think yo	ou are at math compared to other kids in	your class?
-		
\bigcirc	()	
Not good	Good	Very Good
2) How good do you think yo	u are at reading compared to other kids	in your class?
<i>_) </i>		
\bigcirc		
Not good	Good	Very Good
3) How good do you think yo	ou are at writing compared to other kids	in your class?
\bigcirc		
Not good	Good	Very Good
4) How good do you think yo	ou are at schoolwork compared to other	kids in your class?
\bigcirc		
Not good	Good	Very Good
Not good	Good	Very Good

5) How smart do you think you are compared to other kids in your class?



Appendix E

Parent Ability Questionnaire

Please read the following questions carefully before responding. Place an X in the circle for your response.

1) Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's *reading* ability?



2) Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's *mathematics* ability?



3) Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's *writing* ability?



4) Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's overall academic achievement:



Low

Below Average



Superior

5) Compared to other children in their grade, how would you rate your child's <u>cognitive development</u> (<u>intelligence</u>)?

